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October 11, 2002

Dear Faculty Member:

If you haven’t already, you will probably be reading newspaper articles or other documents that address changes that will occur early next year as a result of the devolution of authority from the Florida Board of Education to the USF Board of Trustees.  You may be particularly interested in the impact of these governance changes on the personnel system, specifically the implications for collective bargaining.  In order to ensure that USF faculty members are well informed regarding these issues, I have attached a document that details various questions that you may have regarding these changes.  

As you probably are aware the FBOE-UFF Collective Bargaining Agreement is scheduled to expire on January 7, 2003.  Therefore, you may wish to take particular note of item #19, which addresses the rights and responsibilities of faculty in the areas of tenure, promotion, academic freedom, intellectual property, etc., when the current collective bargaining agreement expires on January 7th.  Because of our strong faculty governance structure, USF faculty can rest assured that their rights and responsibilities in those areas do not expire with the bargaining agreement, but rather are retained in full force and effect through the provisions of our rules and our faculty handbook.

I plan to keep faculty informed of any potential changes that may take place as we experience this transition together.  

Sincerely,
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S. David Stamps

Provost and Vice President for Academic Affairs

Attachment

#22267

1. What is the United Faculty of Florida?

The United Faculty of Florida (UFF) is a labor organization certified by the Public Employees Relations Commission (PERC) as the exclusive bargaining agent for negotiating terms and conditions of employment for faculty and other select employees at the ten public universities and New College. 

2. What is PERC?

PERC is a neutral adjudicative body that resolves public sector labor disputes.  The commission holds hearings and resolves issues about the composition of bargaining units and alleged unfair labor practices, registers unions to qualify them to pursue representing employees, and conducts elections when public employees express the desire to be represented by a union.

3. With whom does UFF currently negotiate terms and conditions of employment?

The UFF currently negotiates a system-wide agreement with the Florida Board of Education (FBOE) as the public employer.

4. When will the USF Board of Trustees become the public employer?

Pursuant to Chapter 2002-387, Laws of Florida, the USF Board of Trustees becomes the public employer for USF faculty and staff effective January 7, 2003. 

5.
Does the University of South Florida Board of Trustees have the ability to recognize UFF and bargain with it?

No. The University Board of Trustees (UBOT) will not become the new employer until January 7, 2003.  Accordingly, the UBOT currently has no authority to recognize UFF, or any other union, and cannot begin collective bargaining until the UBOT is the actual employing body of USF faculty and other in-unit employees.  To attempt to enter into an agreement through bargaining, or other methods, prior to January 7, 2003, would be unenforceable as a matter of law.  

6. 
What is the history of UFF?

In 1974, the UFF filed a petition with PERC to represent faculty members in Florida’s State University System and bargain with the Florida Board of Regents (BOR), the public employer. An election on the 1974 petition was held in 1976 with UFF and a rival union, AAUP-Florida, on the ballot.  UFF certification #218 was issued April 2, 1976, as they received 46% of the votes cast, AAUP-Florida received 14%, and 26% ballots were cast for No Union.  Fifteen percent of faculty did not vote in the 1976 election.  

In 1984, a rival union, the Florida Academic Congress, filed a petition with PERC to replace UFF as the exclusive bargaining agent for faculty.  An election was held and faculty again voted for UFF. Thirty-nine percent of the faculty cast votes for UFF, 20% for Florida Academic Congress, and 17% voted for No Union.  Twenty-three percent of faculty members did not vote.

In August 2001, to comply with the statutory change, the FBOE and UFF filed a joint petition to amend UFF certification #218 to substitute the FBOE for the BOR as the successor employer.  

In August 2002, the UFF filed a petition to change the amended certification #218 to substitute each University Board of Trustees for the FBOE as the successor employer.  

7.
How was the August 2002 petition filed by UFF different from the 1974 petition? 

The 1974 petition involved an effort to unite faculty at nine diverse public universities into one bargaining unit with standardized terms and conditions of employment in a single bargaining agreement.  The August 2002 petition involved a question of law whether the individual universities were successor employers to the FBOE and whether there would be a finding that there were eleven separate bargaining units, resulting in eleven separate collective bargaining agreements.  

8.
What does it mean to be an in-unit faculty member?

An in-unit faculty member is an individual whose terms and conditions of employment are bargained for collectively and codified in a bargaining agreement between the public employer and the union.  Currently, the terms and conditions in the FBOE-UFF bargaining agreement govern the rights and responsibilities of individual faculty members within the unit.

9.
Who is represented by the UFF (i.e., in-unit)?

At USF, ranked faculty, librarians, counselors/advisors, department chairs in the Colleges of Arts and Sciences and Education, certain other specified faculty pay plan classifications (e.g., research associates) and certain Administrative and Professional (A&P) employees are in-unit.  Most academic administrators, including chairs in colleges other than those noted above, deans, and vice presidents are not represented by UFF and are considered out-of-unit due to managerial and/or confidential responsibilities.   

10.
Is a faculty member subject to the union contract even if the member chooses not to join the union as a dues-paying member?

Yes, an in-unit faculty member is governed by the terms and conditions of employment in the union contract, whether or not the member has joined the union.

11.
What did the recently filed UFF petition seek?

The recently filed UFF petition sought to amend its certification #218 to change the designation of the public employer from the FBOE to the USF Board of Trustees, without requiring a vote from the USF faculty.

12.
Why did the USF Board of Trustees respond to the petition?

The Board of Trustees had a legal obligation, as a party named by the petition, to respond within the timeframe established by the PERC.  A response was filed by the UBOT on September 13, 2002.

13.
What was the substance of the USF Board of Trustees response?

USF responded that UFF’s request to amend the certification was premature since the USF Board of Trustees was not yet the employer, and as a result PERC did not have subject matter jurisdiction over the petition.

14.
Were other University Boards of Trustees served with similar petitions and were they required to file a response?

Yes, the ten public institutions and New College were served with virtually the same petition and were obligated to respond.  Dates of required responses by the universities varied.  

15.
What was the outcome of UFF’s petition?

The PERC Hearing Officer for USF directed UFF to show cause as to why its petition should not be dismissed.  After receiving UFF’s response, the Hearing Officer entered a Recommended Order of Dismissal.  The Hearing Officer found that UFF’s Petition to Amend Certification was improper as the University Board of Trustees was not yet the employer.    Subsequently, on September 26, 2002, UFF voluntarily withdrew the petitions that were filed against all universities. 

16. 
Has UFF filed another petition?

Yes.  UFF filed a single consolidated petition on October 1, 2002 requesting that PERC determine that the ten universities and New College are successor employers to FBOE and further UFF requests clarification of UFF’s and the University’s rights given the fact that the University of South Florida Board of Trustees will become the employer effective January 7, 2003. 

17.
Does USF Board of Trustees plan to oppose UFF’s Petition for Declaratory Statement? 

No.  USF will await PERC’s ruling on the legal questions asked by UFF.  USF will only respond to the Petition if PERC requests or requires that the University respond to the legal issues.

18.
What are the potential outcomes of this process? 
If the USF Board of Trustees is named the successor organization to the FBOE with respect to administering the Collective Bargaining Agreement currently in force, then UFF would automatically remain the bargaining agent for in-unit faculty at USF.  If not, the Board of Trustees could voluntarily recognize UFF as the bargaining agent at the appropriate time or PERC could require an election.

19.
What happens to the terms and conditions of faculty employment when the union contract expires on January 7, 2003?

In the absence of the FBOE-UFF Collective Bargaining Agreement, the terms and conditions for employment of USF faculty members will be governed by Florida Statutes, FBOE rules (formerly SUS rules), USF rules, and the policies contained in the USF Faculty Handbook.  These rules and policies address and preserve the rights and responsibilities of faculty in such areas as tenure and promotion, academic freedom, assignment, evaluation, sabbaticals, conflict of interest, grievance procedure, and intellectual property.  

20.
Who is UFF’s administrative contact for questions about collective bargaining?

Questions regarding UFF should be directed to Dr. Roy Weatherford USF/UFF Chapter President and Professor in the Department of Philosophy (e-mail weatherf@chuma1.cas.usf.edu 974-5635).

21.
Who is the University’s administrative contact for questions about collective bargaining?

Questions regarding general bargaining issues and issues related to the petition process may be directed to Assistant Provost Philip Smith in the Office of the Provost (e-mail psmith@acad.usf.edu 974-0949).

Office of the Provost
University of South Florida ( 4202 East Fowler Avenue, ADM 226 ( Tampa, Florida 33620-6100

(813) 974-2154 ( FAX (813) 974-5093

The University of South Florida is an Affirmative Action/Equal Access/Equal Opportunity Institution
Office of the Provost
University of South Florida ( 4202 East Fowler Avenue, ADM 226 ( Tampa, Florida 33620-6100

(813) 974-2154 ( FAX (813) 974-5093

The University of South Florida is an Affirmative Action/Equal Access/Equal Opportunity Institution

